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APPENDIX A






December 5, 2011

President and CEO 
Local Hospital
Re:  Language Access

Dear Mr. President:
We write on behalf of a group of health care advocates and community members to express our consternation at what appears to be a systemic failure by the Hospital to provide meaningful language access to limited English proficient (LEP) patients, family members, and other consumers of its services. Under Title VI of United States Civil Rights Act of 1964 and the regulations promulgated by the United States Department of Health and Human Services, the hospitals that receive federal funding must provide meaningful language services to their consumers.  The New York State Patients’ Bill of Rights also includes very specific mandates for language access services. From our observations and information received from many clients and community members, we believe that the Hospital has violated and continues to violate both federal and state law with its policies and practices of denying appropriate language services to LEP individuals.

The failure to provide language access permeates throughout the Hospital and its services.  The following is a list of areas and services in which we have received reports indicating that language services are not offered appropriately.  We have included examples to illustrate the problems.  However, we do not believe that the list is comprehensive.   
The Emergency Room 

Patients and their family members are not being afforded timely and appropriate interpretation in the Emergency Room.  We have had numerous reports that language access services are not offered.  Moreover, if patients ask for an interpreter, they are told that no one is available and they will have to wait or have a family member or friend interpret for them.  
· One example is a patient who was seen in the Emergency Room for abdominal pain.  He could not speak English.  The doctor who examined him relied on the patient’s wife for interpretation, even though her English was not very good.  The patient was prescribed pain killers and sent home.  He returned several days later in severe pain and again was examined without the help of interpreter services.  He was diagnosed with a ruptured colon and peritonitis and rushed into emergency surgery.  The family was not provided with an interpreter to explain why he needed surgery so suddenly. 
Pre-and post operative surgery
Patients and their families and friends report that they are expected to bring someone with them to interpret during pre- and post operative care.  
· For example, a patient was scheduled for a breast biopsy and had to be seen for pre-surgical testing.  The patient was advised by the the hospital that she had to bring her own interpreter for the appointment.  A health care advocate who called the pre-surgical testing unit to confirm the appointment on the patient’s behalf was clearly told that someone had to come with the patient for the pre-surgical testing because no staff member in that unit that spoke Spanish. The advocate accompanied the patient to her pre-surgical testing appointment and was informed by the nurse on pre-surgical testing that an English speaking person had to come with the patient; the nurse emphasized that the lack of a translator would delay the procedure time.   
  On the day of the biopsy, the advocate accompanied the patient and interpreted for the nurse, the anesthesiologist and the surgeon, who spoke some Spanish.  Upon checking in at registration, the advocate was told to give her name and phone number as a contact.  At the end of the procedure, the advocate was called and told to return to the the hospital to interpret again even though the patient’s husband was in the waiting room because the husband only spoke Spanish.  
Inpatient Care
LEP patients and their families have great difficulty in getting interpreter services during their hospital stay.

· One patient remained in the Hospital for five days after surgery.  All explanations regarding the outcome of surgery and necessary post-operative care and recuperation were given in English.  The patient’s wife tried to interpret, but did not understand everything they were told.
Discharge 

Patients complain that oral discharge instructions are often only given in English, even if the discharge papers are in Spanish.  Furthermore, a telephone number to call with questions or problems is listed on the discharge papers, but the people who answer the telephone to answer questions do not speak Spanish. 
 Insurance Applications
Patients who do not speak English well and who need assistance in applying for Medicaid or some other type of health care insurance are often referred to local community organizations rather than receiving assistance by the Hospital staff who have training and expertise.

· Spanish-speaking patients seeking coverage of the hospital costs through Emergency Medicaid are frequently sent to the North Fork Spanish Apostolate for help with their applications, even when information from the doctor or the Hospital is needed to complete the application.
Financial Assistance

Financial Assistance forms are provided only in English.  Applicants complain that they cannot get help with document translation or interpretation when seeking charity care even though the Financial Assistance Summary provided to patient states clearly (in English) that assistance is available in other languages.
· One patient received a bill for an Emergency Room visit.  She did not have health insurance and could not afford to pay the bill.  She called to make an appointment at the Financial Assistance Office and asked to speak to someone in Spanish about her case.  She was informed that no one in that department spoke Spanish.

Signage
Directional and informational signs throughout the the hospital are solely in English.  There are a few signs posted for LEP consumers stating that “We Speak Your Language.”  However, it does not seem that the Hospital’s staff has been trained to respond to people who attempt to get interpretation by employing the signs.
· Two patients sent by a local clinic to Radiology mistakenly used the Emergency entrance to the Hospital rather than the main entrance.  They were unable to ascertain from the signs where they should go.  They both asked for assistance after seeing the “We Speak Your Language” sign, but did not receive any assistance from the Emergency area staff.

Website
The Hospital serves a local population that is fourteen percent (14%) Latino.  A survey of the website reveals that there is no information about the Hospital or its services in any language other than English.
The problems outlined above represent a serious, systemic failure to provide meaningful language access to LEP individuals throughout your institution, in violation of state and federal law.  They further indicate a lack of concern on the Hospital’s part to offer safe and effective care to all its patients and visitors, regardless of national origin.       

We trust that you understand the gravity of these complaints and will move quickly to remedy the situation in every aspect.  We would like a written response within thirty days of the date of this letter, explaining your current policies, procedures, and practices with regard to language access and the changes to these practices that the Hospital has made and intends to make to ensure that all LEP consumers are given appropriate and timely language services.  We will take action to alert the proper governmental and the hospital oversight agencies of our concerns regarding the Hospital’s language access deficiencies if we do not receive a satisfactory response.  We would be happy to meet with you to discuss the situation further.  Please contact Linda Hassberg, whose telephone number and address are listed below, if you wish to set up a meeting.





Sincerely,

Linda R. Hassberg, Esq. 

 Jennifer Torres

Sister Margaret Smyth
Empire Justice Center


New York Immigration 
Juanita Torres

Touro Law Center PAC

Coalition, 12th fl.
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New York Lawyers 
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in the Public Interest
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151 W. 30th Street, #11
Hudson River HealthCare, Inc
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